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ABSTRACT 

This paper analyzes what conditions led to the election of Donald Trump as the 45th president of 
the United States. The introduction sets the stage for the research question by examining the 
Trump campaign in the months leading to Election Day. Examination of the campaign’s rhetoric 
and Trump’s actions indicates that Trump tapped into the electorate’s authoritarian attitudes. 
Incorporating a measure of authoritarian dispositions that is valid among white non-Hispanic 
Americans, six linear regression models were estimated to test the hypothesis that those having a 
high authoritarian disposition were more likely to vote for Donald Trump. The results suggest 
that having a high authoritarian disposition made a white non-Hispanic voter more likely to vote 
for Donald Trump than Hillary Clinton.  
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Introduction 

In the early hours of November 9th, 2016, the Republican presidential nominee Donald 

Trump became president-elect after exceeding 270 electoral votes by winning the state of 

Wisconsin at 2:29 am (Easton 2016). Media outlets such as the New York Times had his 

opponent, Hillary Clinton’s, chance of winning the election at 85 percent hours before the first 

results came out (Katz 2016). Fox News gave an advantage in its election outlook to Clinton, by 

projecting her to receive at least 274 electors if she held on to states that were shown to lean 

Democratic (Fox News 2016). Opinion poll analysis website FiveThirtyEight gave Clinton a 

71.4 percent chance of winning in its most conservative estimate based on its models 

(FiveThirtyEight 2016). It is easy to say with some confidence that the election of Donald Trump 

as the 45th president of the United States came as somewhat of a surprise to the U.S. media and 

voters. 

 One of the overarching questions many had coming out of this election cycle was the 

following: What social and political factors allowed Donald Trump to win the presidential 

election? To answer this question the goal of this project is not to scrutinize the Clinton 

campaign and its shortcomings nor to dive into the Trump campaign’s strategy to win voters in 

key states that could swing the election. Instead, the goal of this paper is to understand the 

American electorate’s political behavior along with the climate that shaped its members’ 

presidential choices. To understand the behavior of voters during the 2016 presidential election, 

there needs to be an understanding of the candidates for whom the American electorate were able 

to vote during the general election. Observation of then candidate Trump and his supporters 

during the campaign support the conjecture that authoritarianism had a significant influence on 

Trump’s victory. Authoritarianism for this project will be defined as: a world view with a strong 
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distrust of outsiders and social change, and a high value for law and order (Hetherington and 

Weiler 2009) & (Stenner 2005).  

 Observation of President Trump during his campaign to the White House leads me to 

conclude that Trump himself is an authoritarian. To support the conclusion that Trump has a 

strong authoritarian disposition, it will be helpful to break down the definition provided above 

into its individual components and place events in his campaign into the appropriate category. 

Focusing on distrust of outsiders and social change, one need look no further than Trump’s 

speech when he launched his campaign in the summer of 2015. 

 “When Mexico sends its people, they're not sending their best. They're not 

sending you. They're not sending you. They're sending people that have lots of 

problems, and they're bringing those problems with us. They're bringing drugs. 

They're bringing crime. They're rapists… 

They're sending us not the right people. 

 It's coming from more than Mexico. It's coming from all over South and 

Latin America, and it's coming probably— probably— from the Middle East. But 

we don't know. Because we have no protection and we have no competence, we 

don't know what's happening. And it's got to stop and it's got to stop fast” (Time 

Staff 2015). 

President Trump later in the campaign showed more of his distrust of outsiders, calling for the 

“total and complete shutdown of Muslims entering the United States…” (Diamond 2015).  

 The Obama presidency marked dramatic social change within the United States, because 

Barack Obama was the first African American elected as president. Donald Trump’s angst 

against social change stems years before the 2016 campaign. Going into the 2012 general 
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election, Trump made repeated claims that then President Obama was not born in the United 

States, even after the White House released his long form birth certificate (Kessler 2011). Trump 

showed his strong stance on law and order during the campaign when he made the following 

remarks: “The war on our police must end and it must end now. The war on police is a war 

against all peaceful citizens” (Gibson 2016). 

Research Question 

 Drawing on the evidence that Donald Trump has a strong authoritarian disposition, a 

natural question is: Did having a higher authoritarian disposition make a person more likely to 

vote for Donald Trump in the general election? 

Literature Review 

 Authoritarianism has its roots in trying to understand social discrimination. The book The 

Authoritarian Personality attempted to explain why, in a highly industrialized democratic 

society, fascistic individuals existed and what goes into behavior that is against the social norms 

of a free and fair democratic society (Adorno, et al. 1950). The Berkeley group used the term 

authoritarianism to explain the personality traits of (1) adhering to conventional values; (2) 

submitting to moral authority of the in-group; (3) looking out for and punishing those who 

violate conventional values; (4) thinking in stereotypes; (5) being preoccupied with dominant 

and submissive personalities while trying to identify with power figures; and (6) being 

“distractively cynical about human beings” and having “exaggerated concern with sexual 

‘goings-on’” (Adorno, et al. 1950) (Farris 1956).  

 Research into authoritarianism in the early 1950’s set to investigate the link between 

authoritarian disposition in a nationwide sample and political behavior/attitudes (Janowitz and 

Marvick 1953). To measure the authoritarian disposition of Americans, Janowitz and Marvick 
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adopted questions developed by Fillmore Sanford in his article “Authoritarian and Leadership” 

(Janowitz and Marvick 1953). The questions that were used were selected to elicit a response 

that can reveal “authoritarian submission and preoccupation with power and toughness” 

(Janowitz and Marvick 1953). The idea of using questions that can reveal underlying attitudes 

draws from theories in dynamic psychology. For Janowitz and Mavick, the more likely a person 

was to agree with an ambiguous slogan and stereotyped sentiment, the more authoritarian he or 

she was. What the researchers concluded was that it was possible to: (1) use personality traits 

measured by an authoritarian scale to explain political behavior (with the same success as age, 

education, and class); (2) “locate in the national population a number of social groupings 

characterized by very high and very low authoritarian reactions. The social origins of 

authoritarianism, however, varied for different classes and status groups”; and (3) use 

authoritarianism to help explain vote choice in an election, as well as political isolationism, 

ineffectiveness, and non-voting (Janowitz and Marvick 1953). 

 In the decades that have passed since the start of the study of authoritarianism in political 

behavior, researchers have remained relativity constant in what defines an authoritarian 

personality. In The Authoritarian Specter, “right-wing authoritarianism” is measured by three 

covarying attitude traits within a person: submission to authority, aggression towards perceived 

threats sanctioned by authorities within society, and an adherence to social convention endorsed 

by authority (Altemeyer 1996). These traits are important to the theory that will be presented 

later in the paper. 

 Barker and Tinnick’s (2006) article “Competing Visions of Parental Roles and 

Ideological Constraint” explored elements of political socialization based on a theory proposed 

by George Lakoff. In his book, Lakoff suggested that the way an individual views a correct form 
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of parental responsibility can translate to where an individual stands on an ideological scale (i.e. 

liberal or conservative); a punisher will identify as a conservative and a helper as a liberal 

(Lakoff 2002) (Barker and Tinnick 2006). Barker and Tinnick provide a deeper analysis of 

Lakoff’s theory to understand how citizens make political decisions in a polarizing time (Barker 

and Tinnick 2006). In his book Lakoff hypothesized that those who are nurturing in their 

parenting values will raise children who are more politically tolerant, humanitarian, and 

egalitarian (Lakoff 2002). Disciplinarian parents’ values will lead to beliefs that are more 

traditional, individualistic politically and economically, and reflect a commitment to law and 

order (Lakoff 2002). 

 Barker and Tinnick draw from the 2000 American National Election Study (NES) Survey 

for their data set. To gauge parenting preferences of the electorate, the NES asked respondents to 

choose from one of two answers in relation to parental authority, allowing researchers to identify 

respondents as either a nurturer or a disciplinarian (Barker and Tinnick 2006). The questions 

asked by the 2000 NES were: should your child (1) have independence or respect for elders, (2) 

have curiosity or good manners, and (3) be considerate or well behaved. (Burns, et al. 2000) and 

(Barker and Tinnick 2006).  Barker and Tinnick’s results gave compelling support to Lakoff’s 

thesis (Barker and Tinnick 2006). Their findings showed that nurturing parents were associated 

with support for equal rights and humanitarianism, while disciplinarians predicted individualism 

and self-identifying conservatism (Barker and Tinnick 2006). These results suggested to the 

researchers that parenting preferences are related to a wide range of policy issues, which explain 

the mass polarization and ideological constraints of the 21st century (Cizmar, et al. 2014). On the 

other hand, Hetherington and Weiler say that authoritarianism can only shape views on a limited 

number of policy issues, such as immigration and same sex marriage. It just so happens that 
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those issues moved into the political arena in recent years, which will tie authoritarianism more 

to partisanship and vote choice (Hetherington and Weiler 2009) and (Cizmar, et al. 2014). 

 Cizmar et al. asked the question, “Has growing polarization along authoritarian/non-

authoritarian lines resulted from developments outside of politics—for example, growing 

societal divides about how best to raise children and structure family life—or from politics itself: 

party politicians devoting more attention to the issues most clearly structured by 

authoritarianism, thus making authoritarianism and non-authoritarianism more politically 

relevant?” (Cizmar, et al. 2014). They use American National Election Study survey data from 

the years 1952, 1956, 1972, 1992, 2000, 2004, and 2008. As in Barker and Tinnick (2006), as 

well as Hetherington and Weiler (2009), the questions used to measure authoritarianism were 

based on parenting preferences of the respondents (Cizmar, et al. 2014). In 1952 and 1956 the 

survey asked respondents to place themselves on a scale from “disagree quite a bit” to “agree 

quite a bit” in response to the following question: “What young people need most of all is strict 

discipline from their parents” (Cizmar, et al. 2014). The 1972 NES only provides a binary choice 

of agree or disagree to this question (Cizmar, et al. 2014). 

 Studying partisanship and presidential vote choice from 1952 through 2008, the study 

showed that in the 1950’s a person’s authoritarian disposition was not related to party 

identification or presidential vote choice (Cizmar, et al. 2014). In 1972, the same holds true for 

party identification, but not presidential vote choice. Starting in the 1990’s and into the 2000’s, 

authoritarian disposition was related to presidential vote choice and party identification in all 

years, with the exception of the year 2000 for party identification (Cizmar, et al. 2014). When 

examining policy issues, what the researchers found was that authoritarian disposition had an 

extraordinarily consistent role in influencing a respondent’s policy preferences. On social issues, 
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strict parenting values are connected to conservative stances on policy areas such as immigration, 

race, guns, and crime (Cizmar, et al. 2014). An important caveat to this finding is that level of 

authoritarian disposition is rarely related to social welfare support or support for limited 

government (Cizmar, et al. 2014). 

 The findings that social welfare policy and view on scope of government are not directly 

related to authoritarian disposition supports Hetherington and Weiler’s argument that issues that 

fall along authoritarian disposition lines are now of greater political importance, which is why 

there is such a divide between authoritarians and non-authoritarians in today’s politics (Cizmar, 

et al. 2014) & (Hetherington and Weiler 2009). These findings suggest that child rearing 

practices may not be linked to as wide a range of policy issues as suggested in Lakoff (2002) and 

Barker and Tinnick (2006) (Cizmar, et al. 2014).  

 While researchers have used child rearing values as a supposedly effective proxy to 

measure authoritarian disposition, recent research suggests that this scale might not hold up when 

using it across different racial groups (Pérez and Hetherington 2014). Pérez and Hetherington 

outline that using child rearing values as a measure of authoritarian disposition is more effective 

on white Americans than on black Americans (Pérez and Hetherington 2014). Pérez and 

Hetherington say that:  

“For White respondents, individual dominance within a family hierarchy meshes 

with group dominance within America’s racial order (Kim 2000; Sidanius et al. 

1997; Omiand Winant 1994). Both Whites and parents reside in a position of 

relative power. Among African Americans, however, the correspondence between 

parental and group power is frayed because Blacks are in a subordinate position 

relative to Whites within America’s racial hierarchy (Dawson 2000; Philpot and 
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White 2010). Hence, whereas Whites’ scores on the child rearing scale should be 

robustly associated with relevant political attitudes and beliefs, just as extant 

theory predicts (Feldman and Stenner 1997; Stenner 2005), Blacks’ scores might 

not be” (Pérez and Hetherington 2014). 

For child rearing values to be a valid measure of authoritarianism across racial lines there must 

be invariance within the measurement. Invariance in this case will be, “how well measurement 

models [authoritarianism in this case] generalize across groups of individuals or time” (Brown 

2006). In this case invariance is being tested between white Americans and Black Americans. 

What Pérez and Hetherington find in their study is that, across racial lines, using child rearing 

preferences to measure an authoritarian disposition can be problematic (Pérez and Hetherington 

2014). The study suggests that blacks are more authoritarian than their white counterparts, but 

the child rearing scale does not correlate with the variables that suggest an effective 

measurement of authoritarianism (Pérez and Hetherington 2014). 

Theory 

 Answering the question “did having a higher authoritarian disposition make a person 

more likely to vote for Trump in the general election” requires an understanding of the social and 

political climate in the years leading up to the election of Donald Trump as the 45th president. 

Hetherington and Weiler suggest that the reason authoritarianism is playing such a crucial role in 

today’s politics is because of “world view” evolution, where issues that were once not politically 

important have become politically important (Hetherington and Weiler 2009). 

 While issues that relate to authoritarianism are now of political importance to American 

citizens, there needs to be an examination as to why these issues are front and center, and also 

why the parties have opposite world views relating to these issues. Understanding why the 
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parties hold these views is pivotal to understanding why Trump not only ran as a Republican, but 

as a Republican who did not follow the precedents in behavior and rhetoric of previous 

nominees. Trump ran as an authoritarian and was likely supported by strong authoritarians. So, 

what caused distrust of outsiders and social change, and strong support of law and order to 

become a politically viable platform on which to run for president on the Republican Party 

ticket? 

 In the 1960’s authoritarians were equally divided between the Democratic and 

Republican parties. There was no perceptible relationship between party identification or vote 

choice and authoritarianism until the 1970’s, and to a greater extent the early 1990’s (Cizmar, et 

al. 2014). With the civil rights movement in the 1960’s, social change became an issue in 

American politics once again. The Republican Party, considered the champion of African 

Americans, started to distance itself from the cause of the Civil Rights Movement, especially 

with the passage of the Civil Rights Act by President Johnson and Barry Goldwater’s winning 

the nomination of the Republican Party in 1964 (Bates 2014). 

When Goldwater, in his acceptance speech, famously told the ecstatic convention 

"extremism in the defense of liberty is no vice," he was speaking of "a very 

specific notion of liberty," says Peniel Joseph: "Small government, a government 

that doesn't give out handouts to black people. A government that doesn't have 

laws that interfere with states' rights. A government that is not conducting a war 

on poverty" (Bates 2014). 

For many African Americans, this was the point at which they turned to the Democratic Party. 

By the late 1960’s two thirds of African Americans identified with the Democratic Party, and 

today that number has grown to over 90 percent (Bates 2014). Goldwater and the Republican 
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Party were turning their attention to white southern voters, while the Democrats were emerging 

as a progressive party focusing on minority rights. This paved the way for the Republican 

“southern strategy” that was successfully used by Nixon and Reagan in future elections (Bates 

2014). On the matter of women’s rights, the Republican Party started to take a more conservative 

view of women and their role in society by withdrawing its support of the Equal Rights 

Amendment during the 1980 Republican National Convention (Wolbrecht 2000). 

 As the new millennium began the United States was rocked with social change, one of 

the first major events being the Massachusetts Supreme Court case of Goodridge v. Dept. of 

Public Health. This case paved the way for the first same sex marriages in the United States, 

albeit in one state. During the 2004 State of the Union Address, then president Bush said, 

regarding the ruling, that: 

“Activist judges… have begun redefining marriage by court order, without regard 

for the will of the people and their elected representatives. On an issue of such great 

consequence, the people's voice must be heard. If judges insist on forcing their 

arbitrary will upon the people, the only alternative left to the people would be the 

constitutional process. Our Nation must defend the sanctity of marriage” (Bush 

2004). 

The traditionalist values of the Republican Party were being questioned by courts, and the party 

sought to use legislative measures to keep its conservative platform afloat.  

 As the first decade of the 21st century came to a close the United States saw the election 

of its first African American president, and social changes, such as the legalization of gay 

marriage across all 50 states and the legalization of marijuana, were being handed down by the 

courts and through state referenda (Dimock 2017).  
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 In terms of distrust of outsiders, the Obama administration was faced with the rise of 

refugees fleeing areas of conflict and economic crisis in Latin America and the Middle East. 

With the rise of ISIS in the Middle East as well, those who have a strong disposition to 

authoritarianism might have felt threatened. Research has shown, after attacks, that those who 

identify as non-authoritarians will briefly be indistinguishable in their level of fear of outsiders, 

but as time moves on people will go back to their “normal” authoritarian level (Hetherington and 

Weiler 2009). During the campaign, then candidate Trump called for a total shut down of 

Muslims entering the United States, but after winning the election he seemed to tone down the 

rhetoric of the total ban until an attack in Berlin around the Christmas holiday in 2016 (Diamond 

2015) and (Revesz 2016). In response to the threat of illegal immigration, Trump called for a 

wall during the campaign and into his presidency (Time Staff 2015). 

 The value of law and order has always been a key focal point in the Republican Party’s 

platform but was amplified by Trump during the campaign and into his presidency. Trump said 

the nation’s police forces were under attack, and his attorney general, “…unveiled Trump's plan 

to reverse Obama administration curbs that prevented local law enforcement agencies from 

receiving surplus military gear, including armored vehicles, grenade launchers, high-caliber 

weapons and camouflage uniforms” (Collinson and Jarrett 2017). 

 The 2016 presidential election can be seen as the election in which issues that are highly 

correlated with authoritarianism came to the forefront, helping to lead to the election of Donald 

Trump.  

Hypothesis 

 Based on the profile of President Trump, the definition of authoritarianism, and the 

circumstances that set the conditions for the election of Donald Trump as president, I 
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hypothesize the following: Among voting age white non-Hispanic American citizens, those who 

have a strong authoritarian disposition were more likely to vote for Donald J. Trump as 

president of the United States than were those who had a non-authoritarian disposition. 

Research Design 

 Data to test the hypothesis came from the American National Election Studies 2016 

survey. The purpose of the survey was to describe the American electorate’s voting behavior and 

public opinion during the 2016 general election in the United States. The American National 

Election Studies survey used two methods to interview respondents: 1) face to face interviews 

were conducted with people who were recruited based on a residential address sample or 2) an 

online survey (American National Elections Studies 2017). Only citizens of the United States 

who were age 18 or older were sampled in the survey. The American National Election Studies 

Survey had a pre-election component from September 7 through November 7, 2016 for both face 

to face interviews and online interviews (American National Elections Studies 2017). The post-

election face to face and online surveys by the ANES were conducted from November 9, 2016 

through January 8, 2017. The total sample size for the pre-election and post-election survey was 

4,271, 1,181 were face to face interviews and 3,090 were web-based interviews (American 

National Elections Studies 2017). Responses to both face-to-face interviews and online surveys 

were used in the linear regression analysis. 

 The primary dependent variable for the study was Vote Choice coded from the variable 

V162034a in the 2016 ANES survey. This variable asked the respondents the question “For 

whom did R vote for president?”. Since the two major candidates during the 2016 presidential 

election were Donald Trump and Hillary Clinton, those were the two responses used in the data 

analysis. All other presidential candidates from the ANES 2016 survey were dropped. For the 
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analysis, a Clinton vote was coded as a 0 and a Trump vote was coded as a 1. Table 1 breaks 

down the vote choice of those who responded to the survey: 44 percent of the respondents 

indicated they voted for Hillary Clinton and 56 percent of the respondents said they voted for 

Donald Trump (American National Elections Studies 2017). 

 The primary independent variable for the analysis is Authoritarianism. To create an 

authoritarian scale that would accurately capture this underlying trait within people I decided to 

create a scale based on the respondents’ parenting preferences, as used by Hetherington and 

Weiler and a slew of other researchers. The 2016 ANES Survey asked the respondents four 

questions that relate to traits that they believe are valuable in their child. These questions asked 

respondents which child trait is more important to instill in them: independence, respect or both; 

curiosity, good manners, or both; obedience, self-reliance or both; and considerate, well-

behaved, or both (American National Elections Studies 2017). In the 2016 ANES Survey these 

four questions were coded as V162239, V162240, V162241, and V162242. To create a valid 

single measure of Authoritarianism, a principal components analysis was used as a method of 

data reduction. The purpose of the principal components analysis is to “find a few underlying 

dimensions that account for variation among the observed variables” (Hamilton 1992).  

 To create the scale using a principal component analysis, the four “child rearing 

preference” values had to be recoded, so they were consistent in what each value within the 

variables represented in relation to the authoritarian construct. For the variable Parenting 

Preference: Independence, Respect, or Both: the response Independence was given the value 0 – 

meaning non-authoritarian –, the response Both was coded as 1 – meaning mild authoritarian –, 



 18 

and Respect was coded as 2 – signifying high authoritarian predispositions –. The values and 

their significance are identical throughout all individual parenting preference recoding’s.1  

 Once the recoding was completed, an un-rotated principal components analysis was 

generated to create a single measure of authoritarianism. The purpose of a principal component 

analysis is to “find a few underlying dimensions that account for variation among the observed 

variables” (Hamilton 1992). Once the principal component analysis was completed, a single 

authoritarian variable was created from the first set of components. The single variable created 

from the analysis was called Authoritarian and ranged from a minimum value of 0 to a 

maximum value of 3.982. The Authoritarian scale was labeled as: 0 being indicative of a non-

authoritarian, 1 being a weak authoritarian, 2 having a mild authoritarian disposition, 3 having a 

high authoritarian disposition, and 4 being an absolute authoritarian. Figure one compares the 

authoritarian distributions of non-white Americans and white Hispanic Americans to white non-

Hispanic Americans. Figure two provides a more detailed look at authoritarian distributions 

among white non-Hispanic Americans. 

 Control variables used during the analysis were: Party Identification, Education, Income, 

Age, Gender, Religious Service Attendance, and Born-Again Christian. The 2016 ANES Survey 

as of February 2018 had not released the full religion summary. To account for a respondent’s 

religiosity, I decided to use the respondent’s church attendance – whether they actively attended 

religious services or not, as well as a binary variable asking respondents if they identified as a 

Born-Again Christian. It was important to control for these variables to see if they had any 

                                                      
1 Parenting Preference: Curiosity, Good manners, or Both were coded as: Curiosity being given a value of 0, Both 
having a value of 1, and Good manners having a value of 2. Parenting Preference: Obedient, Self-Reliant, or Both 
were coded as: 0 meaning Self-Reliant, 1 meaning Both, and 2 meaning Obedient. Parenting Preference: 
Considerate, Well Behaved, or Both were coded as: Considerate having a value of 0, Both having a value of 1, and 
Well Behaved having a value of 2.  
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meaningful effect on vote choice in the 2016 general election among white non-Hispanic 

Americans. 

 Party Identification was coded as an ordinal variable based on whether respondents 

identified as a Democrat, a Republican, or an Independent. For Party Identification, respondents 

who identified as a Democrat were coded as a 0, Independents as a 1, and Republicans as a 2. 

Table 2 breaks down the political party identification of white non-Hispanic Americans. 

 Education was coded as an ordinal variable: Less than a high school education (coded as 

0), high school diploma (1), some college education (2), associate degree (3), bachelor’s degree 

(4), or a graduate degree (5). Table 3 highlights the frequency of each response among white 

non-Hispanic Americans. 

 Income was broken down into quintiles based on the United States income distribution in 

2015: the lowest 5th made up to $22,499, the second 5th made up to $44,999, the third 5th made 

up to $74,999, the fourth 5th made up to $109,999, and the highest 5th made above $110,000 (Tax 

Policy Center 2017)2. The lowest 5th was coded as 0, the second 5th was coded as 1, third 5th was 

coded as 2, highest 4th was coded as 3, and the highest 5th was coded as 4. The frequency 

distribution of income among white non-Hispanic Americans is show in Table 4.  

 Age was coded as a continuous variable from 18 through 90, where each age 

corresponded to its statistical coding. The only outlier to this is 90, where this value represents 

respondents who were age 90 or higher. A distribution of ages among white non-Hispanic 

Americans is located in Figure 3.  

                                                      
2 Quintiles for Income do not perfectly match Tax Policy Center because of how ANES coded income. 
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 Another control variable that was used in the analysis was gender. Respondents who 

identified as Male were coded as zero, while those who identified as female were coded as 1. 

Table 5 breaks down the frequency of respondents by gender. 

 As stated before, the full religion summary of the respondents was not available from the 

ANES at the time of analysis. To control for religion, it was decided to look at how often 

respondents attended religious services as a means of controlling for religiosity. The variable 

Religious Service Attendance ranges from never attending religious services through attending 

religious services every week. A value of zero represents a respondent who never attends 

religious services, 1 a respondent who attends religious services a few times a year, 2 a 

respondent who…attends once or twice a month, 3 a respondent who attends almost every week, 

and 4 a respondent who attends every week. Table 6 breaks down the frequency of the 

respondents.  

 The final control variable for the analysis was whether or not the respondent identified as 

a Born-Again Christian. This is a binary variable based on whether or not the respondent 

identifies as such. A value of zero represents respondents who do not identify as a Born-Again 

Christian, while a value of one represents those who do. 

 To determine whether having a high authoritarian disposition made a white non-Hispanic 

American more likely to vote for Trump as president the following linear regression model was 

estimated to test the hypothesis: 

 鶏堅結嫌件穴結券建欠健 撃剣建結 系月剣件潔結 噺  糠 髪 紅怠 畦憲建月剣堅件建欠堅件欠券件嫌兼 髪  紅態 鶏欠堅建検 荊経 髪 紅戴継穴憲潔欠建件剣券 髪 紅替 荊券潔剣兼結 髪  紅泰 畦訣結 髪 紅滞罫結券穴結堅 髪 紅胎 迎結健件訣件剣憲嫌 鯨結堅懸件潔結 畦建建結券穴欠券潔結 髪 紅腿 稽剣堅券 畦訣欠件券 系月堅件嫌建件欠券 髪  航  
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This same model was also analyzed by replacing the single authoritarian measure with each 

individual component that went into creating it to see which had the largest effect on 

respondents’ vote choice. 

 Considering both whites and non-whites in another regression model, I added a white 

dummy variable indicating whether a respondent identified either as a white non-Hispanic or as 

any other race. Furthermore, this model also specified an interaction between the white dummy 

variable and authoritarian disposition to assess whether race conditioned the influence of 

authoritarianism on the likelihood of voting for Donald Trump. The model is defined as: 

 鶏堅結嫌件穴結券建欠健 撃剣建結 系月剣件潔結 噺  糠 髪 紅怠 畦憲建月剣堅件建欠堅件欠券件嫌兼 髪  紅態 激月件建結 dummy 髪 紅戴 岫畦憲建月剣堅件建欠堅件欠券件嫌兼 茅 激月件建結 dummy岻 髪 紅替 鶏欠堅建検 荊経 髪 紅泰継穴憲潔欠建件剣券 髪 紅滞 荊券潔剣兼結 髪 紅滞 畦訣結 髪 紅胎 罫結券穴結堅 髪 紅腿 迎結健件訣件剣憲嫌 鯨結堅懸件潔結 畦建建結券穴欠券潔結 髪 紅苔 稽剣堅券 畦訣欠件券 系月堅件嫌建件欠券 髪 航  

 

Presentation of Analysis & Discussion of Findings 

 The first model located in table 10 analyzes the effect of a voter’s authoritarian 

disposition on the likelihood of voting for Trump during the 2016 general election. The findings 

indicate that a high authoritarian disposition made a respondent more likely to vote for Trump, 

with a statistical significance of 99%. Based on this finding I can reject the null hypothesis--

white non-Hispanic Americans who had a high authoritarian disposition were in fact more likely 

to vote for Donald Trump than Hillary Clinton, controlling for other factors. White non-Hispanic 

Americans who had an absolute authoritarian disposition were 46 percentage points more likely 
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to vote for Donald Trump than their non-authoritarian counterparts. Figure 4 illustrates that, 

when placing all of the other variables in the first model at their mean value, there is a 

tremendous increase in the probability of a Trump vote across the range of the authoritarian 

scale--jumping from just above a 40% chance of voting for Trump for a non-authoritarian to 

almost 90% for an absolute authoritarian.  

 Another variable that had a significant effect on whether a respondent voted for Trump or 

Clinton was Party ID, with 99% confidence. A white non-Hispanic American who identified as a 

Republican was 41 percentage points more likely to vote for Trump rather than Clinton, when 

compared to a Democrat, and 20 percentage points more likely when compared to an 

independent. Other control variables that are statistically significant at the 99% confidence level 

were Religious Service Attendance and Born-Again Christian. Both variables were significant in 

the positive direction, with those identifying as a Born-Again Christian being 9 percentage points 

more likely to vote for Trump than those who do not identify as born-again. Those who attended 

religious services weekly were 16 percentage points more likely to vote for Trump compared to 

those who never go to church. 

 Variables that did not have a statistically significant influence were Education, Income, 

Age, and Gender. These findings suggest that Donald Trump tapped into a broad coalition of 

support among white non-Hispanic American voters during the campaign and on election day, 

regardless of a voter’s gender, age, income, education level, or household income. For example, 

Table 8 illustrates that Donald Trump did much better at courting the votes of white non-

Hispanic females than those of female members of racial minority groups during the 2016 

election; Trump actually won a majority (53.5%) of the 2-party vote of white females.  
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 Models 2 through 5 replaced the single authoritarian measure with each individual 

component that went into creating that measure to see which “parenting preference” had the 

largest effect on a voter’s likelihood of voting for Trump. The findings from these analyses are 

that each individual authoritarian component had a positive effect on a respondent’s probability 

of voting for Trump, with 99% statistical significance. The individual authoritarian component 

with the largest impact on Trump vote probability was Authoritarian Independence/Respect. 

Respondents who valued their child being respectful over having independence were 28 

percentage points more likely to vote for Trump than those who valued independence. 

Respondents who valued good manners over curiosity were 24 percentage points more likely to 

cast a Trump vote, while those who valued obedience over self-reliance had a 16 percentage 

point higher chance of voting for Trump. Finally, respondents who valued their child being well-

behaved relative to being considerate were 11 percentage points more likely to vote for Donald 

Trump. 

 In all of the models that specified an individual authoritarian measure, Party ID, 

Religious Service Attendance, and Born-Again Christian were all statistically significant in the 

positive direction. The only noteworthy change in models 2 through 5, when compared to model 

1, is that the negative effect of level of Education became statistically significant. Considering 

the full range of the education variable, these negative effects varied from 15 percentage points 

to 21 percentage points. 

 Considering both whites and non-whites, Model 6 (see table 10) also specified a White 

dummy variable and its interaction with Authoritarianism. Table 9 breaks down the frequency of 

responses to the question. What model 6 shows is that authoritarian disposition does not 

demonstrate a significant influence on the likelihood of voting for Trump among non-whites.  
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However, the highly significant positive interaction reinforces the potent, positive influence of 

Authoritarianism among non-Hispanic whites. Figure 5 illustrates the difference in Trump vote 

probability among both white non-Hispanics and those who do not identify as white non-

Hispanic across the full range of authoritarian disposition. For white non-Hispanic Americans 

there is about a 40-percentage point difference in Trump vote probability. On the other hand, for 

respondents who do not identify as white non-Hispanics there is, if anything, a negative effect of 

having a high authoritarian disposition on the likelihood of voting for Trump. This suggests that 

authoritarian disposition plays no statistically significant role in a respondent’s vote choice if 

they do not identify as a white non-Hispanic American. As in models 1 through 5, Party ID, 

Religious Service Attendance, and identifying as a Born-Again Christian each exerts a positive, 

statistically significant influence at the 99% confidence level. 

Conclusion 

 Based on the analysis, it can be said with confidence that, among white non-Hispanic 

Americans, those who had a high authoritarian disposition were more likely to vote for Donald 

Trump in the 2016 presidential election. I do admit though that for the final regression model 

(model 6), I was painting with big brush strokes with the white dummy variable. The White 

dummy was a binary variable lumping different minority groups into one category within the 

variable. So, the model presented does not account for how variation in specific minority race 

will affect a person’s probability of voting for Trump as based on their authoritarian disposition. 

However, since my focal hypothesis focuses on white non-Hispanic voters, I am confident in 

concluding that, among non-Hispanic whites, authoritarians were more likely to vote for Trump. 

 These findings indicate that Donald Trump was able to create a coalition of white non-

Hispanic Americans that helped him win the election. This included winning the majority of 
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white non-Hispanic women, as well as appealing to white Americans across a variety of ages, 

income quintiles, and education levels. White Americans were starting to feel a sense of being 

left behind, especially those who had higher authoritarian dispositions. Donald Trump was the 

candidate whom they thought would “make American great again”. Those with higher 

authoritarian dispositions wanted to elect a candidate who would secure America from outsiders-

- such as illegal immigrants crossing our southern border or terrorists from the Middle East, and 

who would bring back law and order into the United States.   



 26 

FIGURES 
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Figure 3 

 

 

 

Figure 4 

 Other variables set at their mean values 

.4
.5

.6
.7

.8
.9

T
ru

m
p
 V

o
te

 P
ro

b
a
b
ili

ty

Non Weak Mild High Absolute

Authoritarian Scale

Predictive Margins with 95% CIs



 28 

 

 

Figure 5  
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Tables 
Table 1 

For whom did R vote for President? 

(White non-Hispanic Americans) 

Frequency Percent Cumulative 

Clinton 791 43.58 43.58 

Trump 1024 56.42 100 

Total 1815 100  

 

 
Table 2 

Does R Identify as a Democrat, 

Independent, or Republican? 

(White non-Hispanic Americans) 

Frequency Percent Cumulative 

Democrat 825 29.15 29.15 

Independent 1040 36.75 69.90 

Republican 965 34.10 100 

Total 2830 100  

 

 
Table 3 

R’s Highest Level of Education 

(White non-Hispanic Americans) 

Frequency Percent Cumulative 

Less than High School 139 4.72 4.72 

High School 542 18.39 23.11 

Some College 614 20.83 43.94 

Associates Degree 417 14.15 58.09 

Bachelor’s Degree 723 24.53 82.63 

Graduate Degree 512 17.37 100 

Total 2974 100  

 

 
Table 4 

R’s U.S. Income Quintile 

(White non-Hispanic Americans) 

Frequency Percent Cumulative 

Lowest 503 17.74 17.74 

Second 490 17.28 35.03 

Third 643 22.68 57.71 

Forth 560 19.75 77.46 

Highest Fifth 639 22.54 100 

Total 2835 100  
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Table 5 

Is R Male or Female? 

(White non-Hispanic Americans) 

Frequency Percent Cumulative 

Male 1394 47.09 47.09 

Female 1566 52.91 100 

Total 2960 100  

 

 
Table 6 

How often R attends religious services? 

(White non-Hispanic Americans) 
Frequency Percent Cumulative 

Never 34 2.00 2.00 

Few Time a Year 480 28.25 30.25 

Once or Twice a Month 286 16.83 47.09 

Almost Every Week 372 21.90 68.98 

Every Week 527 31.02 100 

Total 1699 100  

 

 
Table 7 

Does R identify as a Born-Again Christian? 

(White non-Hispanic Americans) 
Frequency Percent Cumulative 

No 1184 57.25 57.25 

Yes 884 42.75 100 

Total 2068 100  

 

 
Table 8 

Vote Choice for White non-Hispanic Females Frequency Percent Cumulative 

Clinton 446 46.46 46.46 

Trump 514 53.54 100 

Total 960 100  

 

 
Table 9 

R’s Race Frequency Percent Cumulative 

White non-Hispanic 2968 71.79 71.79 

Not white/White Hispanic 1166 28.21 100 

Total 4134 100  
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Table 10 

Linear Regression Analysis of Trump Vote Probability for White non-Hispanics 

 Model 1 Model 2 Model 3 Model 4 Model 5 

Authoritarian 0.116** 

(0.012) 

- - - - 

Authoritarian 

Independence/Respect 

- 0.138** 

(0.018) 

- - - 

Authoritarian Good 

Manners/Curiosity 

- - 0.120** 

(0.016) 

- - 

Authoritarian Self-

Reliance/Obedience 

- - - 0.082** 

(0.015) 

- 

Authoritarian 

Considerate/Well 

Behaved 

- - - - 0.055** 

(0.017) 

Party ID 0.203** 

(0.020) 

0.201** 

(0.020) 

0.211** 

(0.020) 

0.207** 

(0.020) 

0.212** 

(0.021) 

Education -0.019 

(0.010) 

-0.031** 

(0.010) 

-0.030** 

(0.010) 

-0.037** 

(0.010) 

-0.042** 

(0.011) 

Income 0.004 

(0.011) 

-0.0002 

(0.011) 

-0.003 

(0.011) 

-0.0005 

(0.011) 

0.0007 

(0.012) 

Age -0.001 

(0.0008) 

-0.001 

(0.0008) 

-0.0007 

(0.0008) 

-0.001 

(0.0008) 

-0.001 

(0.0008) 

Gender -0.023 

(0.028) 

-0.027 

(0.028) 

-0.029 

(0.028) 

-0.041 

(0.028) 

-0.033 

(0.029) 

Religious Service 

Attendance 

0.041** 

(0.012) 

0.046** 

(0.012) 

0.047** 

(0.012) 

0.043** 

(0.012) 

0.055** 

(0.012) 

Born-Again 0.088** 

(0.030) 

0.129** 

(0.030) 

0.111** 

(0.030) 

0.112** 

(0.031) 

0.144** 

(0.030) 

Constant 0.178* 

(0.078) 

0.249** 

(0.079) 

0.278** 

(0.077) 

0.407** 

(0.075) 

0.417** 

(0.0766) 

R2 0.2724 0.2465 0.2488 0.2222 0.2077 

Root MES 0.39757 0.40514 0.4044 0.41092 0.41532 

N 863 865 866 864 866 

** p<.01 * p<.05, one-tailed tests  
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Table 11 

Interaction Regression Analysis of Trump Vote Probability with White Dummy Variable 

 Model 6 

Authoritarian -0.017 

(0.020) 

White 0.048 

(0.064) 

Authoritarian * White 0.134** 

(0.022) 

Party ID 0.209** 

(0.016) 

Education -0.017 

(0.009) 

Income 0.008 

(0.009) 

Age -0.006 

(0.0007) 

Gender -0.045 

(0.024) 

Religious Service Attendance 0.045** 

(0.010) 

Born-Again 0.078** 

(0.025) 

Constant 0.078 

(0.079) 

R2 0.3930 

Root MES 0.38836 

N 1,174 

** p<.01 * p<.05, one-tailed tests  
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